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Summary: Sophie Foster is back in the Lost Cities, but her whole
world has changed. When she's warned that the people she loves will
be the next targets, she knows she has to act. The Neverseen are
working on their secret Initiative-a plan that could tip the balance
of war in their favor. But to stop them Sophie might have to
translate a mysterious symbol-and fight someone she loves.

    1. Preface

"They'll never forgive me," he whispered. There was no trace of the
prankster Sophie used to know in his deathly pale face. Neither was
he the angry, scared boy she had seen back in Ravagog, defiantly
facing down King Dimitar

He was the Neverseen's toy, and they had pushed him to the breaking
point. Now they were just playing with him for one last time. They
thought he was gone. They thought they had driven all the fight out
of him.

But Sophie knew better. She knew that she could fix Keefe again,
because she couldn't bear to lose him. She thought she understood him
better than anyone did, maybe even better than Fitz. He was the first
person she'd revealed her secrets to, the boy who'd offered her his
shoulder to cry on when they'd flown Silveny to the Black Swan's
base. He was the elf who tried to be serious for her when she needed
it, and the elf who made her laugh when she thought no one possibly
could. He was the only one who'd ever endured more suffering than
her. A few months ago he'd asked when his pain ended, when he got his
magical fix.

That time was now.

    2. Chapter 1

**Chapter One**



SOPHIE TOSSED AND TURNED IN BED, UNABLE TO SLEEP.

There were too many things on her mind: Prentice, King Dimitar, the
Neverseenâ€”but the most important one was Keefe.

She buried her head in her pillow, hoping it would cushion some of
the pain in her heart. She had lost too many people. She couldn't
lose Keefe too.

Sophie remembered the last words he had said to her before helping
her escape Brant and Fintan: "_Please don't hate me."_

She choked back a sob, knowing that she had to stay strong. They
couldn't give up on Keefe. Sophie just had to trust that he had
joined the Neverseen for the right reasons.

She jumped when the door to her bedroom creaked open.

"I thought you wouldn't be able to sleep," Edaline said, and sat down
on the edge of Sophie's bed.

"Well, you were right," Sophie replied and tried to smile, but she
was pretty sure it came out looking like a grimace. She hugged
Ellaâ€”the stuffed blue elephant she couldn't sleep withoutâ€”closer
to her chest.

Edaline reached for one of Sophie's hands. "I know this has been hard
on you, Sophie. But Grady and I agree that you're the strongest
person we know. If you can't save your friend, nobody can."

Edaline had an uncanny knack for guessing exactly what was troubling
Sophie.

"I hope you're right," Sophie whispered.

"Don't worry, it's all going to be fine," Edaline promised. "Look, I
brought you some slumberberry tea, but in case you don't want
it"â€”she snapped her fingers and a tiny black vial covered in silver
dots appeared in her handâ€”"there's also somnalene."

Sophie took the vial gratefully and carefully squeezed one drop of
the liquid into each of her eyes. She sighed. The tiny universe
swimming behind her eyes was so beautiful.

"Do you want me to stay here tonight?" Edaline asked. Sophie nodded
and Edaline lay down in the bed beside her.

"I love you, mom," Sophie tried to say, but she fell asleep before
she could complete the sentence.

When she woke up, sunlight was streaming in through her windows and
Edaline had left her room. For one blissful moment she forgot about
everything that was troubling her, but then it all crashed back over
her, a giant wave of worries too big for one thirteenâ€”no,
_fourteen_ year old girl. She was still getting used to the idea of
counting her age from inception instead of birth.

Sophie reached up to rub her bleary eyes, and her fingers found the
necklace of painted flowers that Keefe had given her. Suddenly the



pain of betrayal burned in places she hadn't even known could hurt,
and she had to take deep breaths to steady herself.

She couldn't break down today of all days. Today was the day she
healed Prentice.

With that notion to fuel her, she dressed in a plain white tunic and
pants and headed downstairs. Thankfully it was the weekend, since
Sophie didn't think she could face Foxfire yet.

She found Mr. Forkle, or Magnate Leto, or whatever she was supposed
to call him, in the kitchen along with Granite-as-Tiergan. They were
talking with Grady and Edaline, but stopped as soon as Sophie entered
the room.

"Sophie," Granite-Tiergan greeted. "As soon as you're ready, we're
leaving."

"Okay," Sophie agreed. She sat down next to Edaline, who conjured her
a small plate of custard bursts. Sophie didn't hesitate to stuff the
gooey treats into her mouth, and she had to hold her hands up to her
chin to avoid dribbling cherry everywhere.

Edaline laughed. "I know those are your favorite. Brings back lots of
good memories." Sophie smiled. She knew that her parents would always
miss Jolie, their biological daughter who had been killed in a fire
years before, but it was nice to see them able to talk about their
time with her more freely.

Sophie swallowed the custard bursts and stood up. "I'm ready," she
declared.

"Good. Alright, here's the schedule: we heal Prentice, then pay
Gethen a visit," Mr. Forkle-as-Magnate-Leto announced grimly.

"Um," Sophie said, wondering for about half a second if she should
raise her hand like she'd had to during her human years. "What should
I call you two now?" she finished. "The whole multiple identities
thing is getting confusing."

"You kids, always getting confused," Forkle-Leto grumbled.

"Whatever you're comfortable with, Sophie," Granite-Tiergan said.
"How about just Tiergan for now, since that's what you're used to
using?"

Mr. Forkle-as-Magnate-Leto rolled his eyes at Tiergan. "When you need
to address me, my name is my current appearance. I can't go handing
out my secrets for free. And for the record, I have many more than
three identities."

Great. Like that wasn't going to be annoying.

"Waitâ€”am I healing Prentice without Fitz?" Sophie asked.

"The Vacker family is still getting over the shock of Alvar's
betrayal. Fitz might not be able to handle the stress of the
healing," Magnate Leto replied, sounding somewhat troubled. "And most
likely Prentice's mind will be much easier to handle than Fintan's.
What is left of Prentice's consciousness will be trying to help you,



not trap you."

Sophie had to agree with that logic. Plus, she was secretly glad that
Fitz wasn't coming. She was determined to be the only one taking
risks this time.

Magnate Leto turned to open the door, and Sophie started to follow
him. But then she stopped and turned back to hug Grady and
Edaline.

"I'll see you soon," she whispered.

"See you soon," they echoed back with their arms around her.

She wished she could stay like this forever, sharing this peaceful
moment with two of the people she loved most in the world. But she
knew she couldn't put off what she had to do forever, so she took a
deep breath and pulled out of the embrace. She walked through the
door, tension building up inside her. Everything rested upon what
happened next. She _had _to heal Prentice, or they would never find
out what he had been hiding.

Tiergan pulled out a blue pathfinder and twisted the sparkling
facets. From what Sophie had learned, blue went to the Forbidden
Cities, green went to the Ogre cities, black went to Exile, and pale
yellow...pale yellow went to the Neutral Territories. Her heart ached
as she remembered Keefe pulling out a yellow crystal to take him to
the Neverseenâ€¦.

Sophie managed to squash the pain into a deep, isolated recess of her
being. She would deal with that laterâ€”only one problem at a time.
For a second she stood there, steeling her nerves, wondering what
could possibly come out of this. Then she stepped into the beam of
light Tiergan was holding in place, letting the light carry her
away.

Bright sunlight pierced Sophie's eyes, and she had to squint to make
out the outline of a familiar stone cottage. She tried to stumble
toward it, but her legs wouldn't move. Everything had just become a
hundred times more real. What if she failed? What if she couldn't
heal Prentice?

And even worse...what if he woke up, but then the grief of losing his
wife broke him all over again?

Tiergan, whom Sophie hadn't noticed appear, reached for her hand. She
still wasn't sure how she felt about the whole Tiergan-is-Granite
thing, but today she needed somebody to lean on. And it definitely
was _not_ going to be Magnate Leto.

As they walked through the doorway, Sophie reached for her necklace.
But this time, it didn't hurt; instead it filled her with
determination. She was going to stay strong and fix Prentice, and
then she would get Keefe back, no matter what. They were friends, and
friends needed each other.

Her head cleared, and she stood up straighter. She just had to _trust
_that everything would turn out alright.

Last time, she had left the stone stone cottage carrying the weight



of despair on her shoulders. Now she was marching back in, filling
the little cottage with the light of hope.

    3. Chapter 2

Responses:

Sassy di Angelo: Thank you soooo much! No, I'm not Shannon
Messenger...I'm just a keeper fangirl who likes to write. And yes, I
am a **huge** supporter of Team Foster-Keefe! **HUGE. **Also, I love
cookies too. Especially oatmeal raisin cookies. I don't know why. I
just do. Well, thanks again for the review! I _really _appreciate
it.

Note: Sorry guys, this is another short chapter. I promise they'll
get longer, but for now just bear with me. I also apologize for the
cliff hanger. Not really! *maniacal laughter*

**Chapter Two**

SOPHIE GASPED WHEN SHE ENTERED PRENTICE'S ROOM.

She'd been expecting to find him lying on the bed, all alone and
muttering nonsense.

Instead she found Dex, Physic, and Councillor Oralie, trying to hold
Prentice down as he thrashed and jerked as if having a seizure.

_I thought we might find him like this, _Magnate Leto transmitted,
making Sophie jump.

_Mr. Tam's ability left him slightly...excited._

That was definitely an understatement. Prentice's face was beaded
with sweat, and his hands were clenched so tight that his nails were
digging into his skin, causing thin streams of blood to trickle down
his wrists and off the side of his palms.

"What did Tam do to him?" Sophie asked, horrified. Dex turned at the
sound of her voice and tried to give a friendly smile, but had to
return his attention back to Prentice to avoid being smacked in the
face.

Tiergan pulled a red vial out of his pocket and rushed over to
Prentice. "Hold his head down," he instructed. Physic nodded and
pushed down on Prentice's forehead, making him scream. Tiergan
unscrewed the top of the vial and forced the liquid down Prentice's
throat.

Instantly Prentice went still and silent. Physic took a white paste
out of a green and brown bag sitting in the corner, and began to
treat Prentice's hands.

"I had to give him a very strong sedative," Tiergan explained. "The
strongest I could get my hands on. But expect him to be out for only
a half hour at the most, since drugs don't work as well on a broken
mind."

Oralie nodded. "Terik told me the weaker ones didn't even affect



Prentice when the Council had to sedate him. Actually, I'm surprised
they still work at allâ€”since Prentice's mind has been broken for a
long time."

Sophie sat down on the carpeted floor, stunned by what she had just
seen.

Magnate Leto broke the silence. "To answer your earlier question,
Sophie, Mr. Tam offered to take a Shade reading of Prentice," he
explained. "And the results were off the chart. Darkness had been
slowly taking over his mind in Exileâ€”and before you ask, we're not
sure exactly why or how. Apparently, what was left of Prentice's
consciousness fought it until the shadowvapor overcame him. So your
Shade friend had to purge Prentice's mind of the shadowvapor, and the
process not only brought him back, it also cleared and strengthened
his fractured memories, which were dimmed by shadowvapor the last
time you probed his mind."

Sophie's mind lingered on the word "purge"_._ Whatever Tam did, it
had to be painful.

"So you're saying that all of his broken memories are even worse
now?"

Magnate Leto nodded. "And it will make your job even harder," he
agreed.

"I hate to break up your super confusing conversation about minds,
but I think I deserve an explanation!" Dex said, reminding Sophie
that he, Physic and Oralie were still there. "Blur brought me here,
left me in this room, and told me not to let Prentice hurt himself_,
_and I get this much explanation." He held up his fist with no
fingers raised. "And why are you two here?" he added, pointing at
Magnate Leto and Tiergan.

"We have our reasons," Magnate Leto said in the deeper, slightly
raspier voice he used when he was Mr. Forkle.

"Mr. Forkle is Magnate Leto?" Dex gasped, turning to Sophie.

"Yeah. And Granite is Tiergan," she told him.

Physic looked at Magnate Leto with an annoyed expression. "You forbid
me to tell them who I am, then reveal your own top secret,
ultra-important, real identity?"

Magnate Leto either didn't hear the comment, or ignored it. Probably
the latter.

"This is super weird. Mr. Forkle is the principal of Foxfire? Doesn't
that mean the Black Swan has control over our education?"

"I guess," Sophie agreed. "It is pretty weird, isn't it?"

Dex opened his mouth again, probably to ask more questions, but
Magnate Leto interrupted him.

"I daresay you'll have enough time for gossip later," he said. "Now
let's turn our attention to the more important matter: Prentice."



As if on cue, he muttered something incoherent in his broken
sleep.

Magnate Leto cleared his throat. "Pay attention everybody, because
this is our plan and I will _not_ repeat it: Oralie will stand next
to Sophie to keep track of her emotions. I will be behind her,
monitoring her thoughts for warning signs. We wanted Physic here just
in case something goes wrong, well, physically. To be completely
honest, I don't know why Dex is here at all."

"Blur and I thought Sophie might want a friend," Tiergan explained.
"And the Vackers aren't really up to it at the moment."

"What about Keefe?" Dex asked. "Wouldn't he want to be here? And he
can feel Sophie's emotions even better than Oralie." He looked
embarrassed when he realized he had basically insulted one of the
only Councillor who actually was willing to help. Yeah, the Council
had decided to let Sophie and her friends stay in the lost cities,
but that didn't mean they had to like the Black Swan.

Magnate Leto and Tiergan exchanged looks. "We'll answer all your
questions later," Magnate Leto promised. For a moment Dex looked like
he might argue, but he didn't pursue the subject.

Sophie was relieved. She didn't want anyone to know about Keefe just
yet and was already dreading telling Fitz and Biana.

"Let's get started," Magnate Leto said, breaking the silence.
Everyone assumed their positions, and Oralie placed her hands lightly
on Sophie's shoulders. Dex didn't seem sure of where to stand, so he
reached for her hand. She felt a little awkward and thought about
pulling away, but Tiergan was right. She needed a friend.

_Be careful, Sophie, _Magnate Leto transmitted. With her free arm,
Sophie reached for Prentice's temple. The seconds stretched on; this
was the moment she had been waiting for all this time, but it was so
much harder in real life than in her mind. What would Prentice be
like, when she healed him? Would he be mad? Hysterical? Too grieved
to speak?

Prentice was so wrapped up in Sophie's past that she had felt as if
he were an old friend, but now she realized that she knew next to
nothing about the elf that had risked everything for her. What was
his personality like? Kind and reassuring, like Alden? Brave and
loyal and warm, the way Kenric had been?

Sophie had yet to prove her theory about Kenric, but she was almost
certain she was right. And it hurt, so much more than even the
scalding burn of everblaze.

Her mind spun and reeled and got tangled in itself, and Sophie stood
still, paralyzed. Until Dex squeezed her free hand, reminding her of
all the reasons she had to be strong. Of all the reasons she had to
free Prentice of the madness he'd been trapped in for years. Warmth
seeped into her through Dex's palm, but this time she didn't want to
pull away. She channeled the heat into strength, filling the dark
corners of her mind with a brilliant, white light.

Sophie dove into Prentice's mind.



    4. Chapter 3

Wow, I'm only three chapter in, and already I have more readers than
I ever could've imagined. You guys are so awesome, and it makes this
whole process a lot less scary. I'm new to this whole fanfiction
thing, so...yeah. It's kind of freaky, I'll admit. _Good _freaky,
though. It's just so unbelievably cool to have people reading my
version of _Lodestar_. I can't wait until the real deal comes out.
I'll probably run around screaming my head off whenever Keefe is
mentioned. Gigantic Keefe fangirl right here,
people.

Replies:

Cloudjumper14: Thanks so much for the compliment! I really appreciate
the review! It's super motivating-and I wish I could post like a
billion chapters today. Unfortunately, I'll have to settle for
one.

The Glitter Ninja: I know, all of my friends hate oatmeal raisin
cookies too! How is that even possible? And can I just say, that
prologue tore me into bits. Writing about Keefe is pretty much the
most painful thing ever. I have no idea how Shannon Messenger is
handling it right now. Also, your Lodestar fanfic was amazing! I just
read all of it today, and the part about Keefe was so intense. The
feels! If you ever decide to pick it back up, I'll be reading! Thanks
for the great review!

Xylia Neo: Thanks! Your Neverseen fanfic is awesome, by the way. And
in your last chapter, when Keefe kissed Sophie, I literally ran
around dancing. Team Foster-Keefe will prevail!

Sassy di Angelo: Until you left that review I was almost positive
that I was the only person in the world who liked raisins. Seriously,
why don't people like them? Anyway, thanks so much for the comments
and support. And yes! TEAM FOSTER-KEEFE FOR EVER AND EVER AND
EVER!

Welp, here it is: Chapter Three! I personally think this is the best
one yet-and I _swear _it'll be the last short chapter.

**Chapter Three**

BITTER, SHARP FRAGMENTS OF ICE BIT INTO SOPHIE'S MIND.

Broken memories flew at her like a blizzard, trees and rocks and
animals, all distorted and mashed up into the ultimate horror scenes.
Tiny, malicious shards of glass assaulted her consciousness and she
struggled to gain her bearings. But the worst part was the
brightness. Everything she looked at shone with a light fiercer than
the sun, threatening to burn holes in her mind. It was a million
times worse than last time.

Hopeless threatened to overwhelm her as she lost all awareness of
direction, all sense of purpose. Everywhere she turned radiated a
pure and scalding brightness. Twisted images tagged her consciousness
and then raced away into the light, taunting her and leering with
distorted grins. Malevolent laughter cut through her like a knife as
she was shoved in a thousand different directions. She couldn't feel,



couldn't think. All she could do was stumble around aimlessly.

A face with teal jewels for eyes materialized around Sophie. She knew
what was coming-she had seen it before-but she could never be
prepared. The vibrant jewels turned to her, light flashing off them
and burning into her very essence.

"No reason to worry," it whispered. The sound was a soft breeze at
first, then a freezing gale. Sophie tumbled back through Prentice's
mind, but as the pale face dissipated she could swear she saw a dark
colored symbol flickering in the light. Then it shattered into
pieces, pelting Sophie with ice. The image was too fleeting for
Sophie to get a good look at it but it seemed important, so she
tucked the blurry picture away in her mind to examine later.

Her strength was fading-fast. So with her last bits of concentration
Sophie gathered up her mental energy for a brain push, the rare skill
that only a few elves were capable of. When she felt the tingling in
the back of her mind, she thrust the mental energy out into the
madness.

The scenes all around her shattered, and Sophie felt herself falling
down, down into the piercing light. She searched desperately for a
glimmer of warmth, anything to signify that Prentice was here,
waiting for her, but she found nothing.

_It's Sophie Foster, _she transmitted, hoping her name would trigger
some reaction. _Any _reaction.

There was no response. Sophie was now hurtling downward through
Prentice's broken mind at a sickening speed.

_Where are you, Prentice? We all need you. _Images flowed from her
into the empty space: Wylie, Tiergan, Della sitting beside Prentice's
bed. Alden staring through the glass in Exile. The Collective
opposing the Council to save their broken friend. Images of Sophie
and her friends joined the mix, a whole cyclone of memories begging
Prentice to come back to everyone who needed him. The swirling winds
lifted Sophie up, and she raced through his mind, hope building up
inside her. She held the emotion in for as long as she could, feeding
it, letting it grow. Then she released it.

Soft, pleasant waves of light burst from Sophie's heart. They sped
away in one direction, pulling her along. The brightness of
Prentice's mind dimmed and suddenly, miraculously, she could see
properly again. Which was a good thing, because a wall of pure
darkness was approaching. Fast.

Somehow, she knew that to get to Prentice's remaining consciousness,
she'd have to pass through the blackness first. So instead of
slowing, she moved faster, spurring her mind on. She hit the wall
sprinting.

Then everything went pitch black.

The waves of light extinguished, and the last wisps of warmth went
cold as Sophie smashed through the barrier. She kept running, but
something was wrong. It wasn't just dark, it was _suffocating. _All
noises, all light was instantly smothered. The blackness pressed in
like death. There was nothing and no one around herâ€”just an endless



oblivion.

_I'm alive, _Sophie transmitted, needing to hear it out loud. Willing
it to be true. _I'm Sophie Foster, and I'm alive. _

Moving was becoming harder and harder. The darkness solidified around
her like a thick bubble of goo. It suffocated her and soon she was
stuck. She tried to transmit to Prentice again, but the words were
glued to her head. The more she struggled, the tighter the goo
wrapped around her.

But maybe fighting was not the answer. Maybe the darkness was like
the quicksand in exile. Maybe she just had to trust the trap.

She fought all her instincts and went limp, and the tug of the sludge
loosened a little around her, but she still couldn't pull out of the
bubble. Despair sunk into her consciousness, scattering her memories
and splaying out her sense of self.

She couldn't remember who she was anymore. She was nothing, just a
speck of dust waiting to be swept away by the darkness.

_You _are _somebody, _a tiny voice inside her insisted. But she
wasn't. She was helpless, meaningless. Slowly deteriorating into
nothing. If the darkness hadn't been so complete, she was sure she
would see particles of her consciousness flaking off her fading
mind.

The last of her hope had almost vanished when a familiar, accented
voice entered her head. And suddenly she knew: she was Sophie Foster.
And she would _never _be alone.

_You didn't think you could get rid of me, did you? _Fitz
transmitted.

The blackness kept her from replying, but he seemed to get the idea.
After all, he could read the joy threatening to burst from inside
her.

He sent her a telepathic boost, and she mentally pushed the goo away
from her with the extra power. Before it could close up around her
again, she formed a shimmering barrier with her core energy, creating
a small spot of safety. Fitz's consciousness materialized around her
but then quickly blinked away.

_I forgot how intense broken minds are._ His mental voice sounded
strained.

_Yeah. Why are you here? I thought your family was still grieving
over Alvar._

_We were, but all the sitting around was driving me crazy, so I
decided to come visit you in Havenfield. And when I didn't find you
there, Grady and Edaline told me about Prentice._

_Well, I'm glad they did, _she transmitted.

_Uh-huh. I leave you alone for a day, and look what mess you get
into! _



_About that...do you think I should try a brain push? _

_Couldn't hurt, _Fitz reasoned, so Sophie released a brain push from
the back of her mind. Too late, she realized her mistake.

The core energy making up her shield wouldn't mix with mental
energy.

_Get out, Fitz! _Sophie transmitted as the two streams of warmth
swirled around angrily. She felt Fitz leave her mind the same second
that the space around her exploded.

Sophie was thrown forward like a ragdoll, out of the darkness. She
wasn't sure if an elf's consciousness could die, but the searing pain
definitely felt real. She was vaguely aware of a dim, warm space all
around her, but couldn't move, couldn't look around. Couldn't do
anything except soak up her pain, alone in a broken mind that seemed
impossible to heal.

_Sophie? _someone transmitted. She didn't even have the strength to
answer as the elf kept repeating her name.

_Don't give up, Sophie! _Black spots danced at the edge of her
vision. She was tired, so tired.

_Get up, Sophie! Get up, you've made it, Prentice is here!
_

Prentice.

Prentice.

Why did that name sound so familiar? And it all came rushing back,
Wylie staring at his father in the stone cottage, trying not to cry.
Alden, needing Prentice to be healthy so he could finally be free of
his guilt. Everyone who was depending on both of them, Prentice and
Sophie, everyone who _needed_ them.

Sophie could feel a spark hovering near her. A small, feeble wisp of
warmth. She rallied all her energy and fought the paralysis
threatening to take her.

_You can do it, Sophie! _Fitz cheeredâ€”she now recognized his voice.
He sent strength into her mind, wave after wave. It rippled through
her, freeing her bit by bit. She got up slowly, painfully, and drew
the spark closer to her shaking consciousness. It flared up, burning
brighter as she held it close.

She began to feed it faces and memories, experiences and triumphs.
She added hope and love to the mixture, while Fitz relayed bursts of
strength, urging Sophie onward. With each boost she felt her mind
grow stronger, more powerful. Images poured into the sparkâ€”it was
now a flame that could fit in her palmâ€”and it grew faster. It
swelled up, filling the empty space of the nook around her.

But it needed one more reason to keep burning.

Sophie decided to take a risk. One that Magnate Leto would've killed
her for taking.



One that could ruin everything.

She gathered up her courage. Was she really brave enough to attempt
what she was going to do? And it turned out she was.

_Prentice, your wife is dead. Wylie needs you._

    5. Chapter 4

**So, I was originally going to post a longer chapter, but I decided
to break it up into two parts. I'll post the second one tomorrow, but
after that I'm going on vacation until Sunday. So you guys are going
to have to wait. Sorry. Also, Prentice's personality is a little
flat, but that's because he just got healed and is probably kinda out
of it. So bear with me, people.**

**Word Count: 2,421 words**

**Replies:**

**The Glitter Ninja: Thanks, I was kind of worried my story was
moving too fast. Honestly, Sophie and Fitz are probably the most easy
characters for me to write for. Keefe I can manage, but I suffer when
I have to write dialogue for Dex and Biana. I have no idea why. Also,
Magnate Leto is super hard, since he talks differently depending on
his current identity. He speaks a lot in this chapter, so I just kind
of picked a voice and stuck with it. **

**Cloudjumper14: Okay, Sophitz _is_ a cute ship...but Team
Foster-Keefe is better. Honestly, I'd ship Fitz and Linh just to get
Fitz out of the way. I hope you switch over from Sophitz, because
Team Foster-Keefe needs all the support it can get! Oh, and Sophie's
theory about Kenric, as of Neverseen, is that Kenric was her father.
I personally think it's a bit far-fetched...but you'll see! Also, I
saw the suggestion you gave me last chapter and I want to say that
it's a really good idea. I might twist it around a little, but I'll
definitely use it! Thanks for the idea!**

**Okay, here it is: Chapter Four! **

NOTHING CHANGED IN PRENTICE'S MIND.

The fire Sophie had been oh-so-carefully tending to promptly
vanished. Darkness threatened to seep into the nook, but she pushed
it away telepathically.

Frustration and terror coursed down her whole being from head to toe
as she started to shake. The darkness started to scratch against the
nook's entrance even harder, and this time Sophie wasn't sure she had
the energy to stop it.

Why had she told Prentice about Cyrah's death? She knew what grief
did to elves...so why had that reckless impulse taken hold of her?
Sophie's insides were tearing themselves apart. She had ruined
everything the Black Swan had been working towards until now. It was
overâ€¦.

Sophie felt cracks start to form in the back of her mind. _No,_ her
consciousness screamed. _No,_ _I have to stay strong! _The darkness



started to dim her mind.

Just before she slipped through into the immeasurable darkness,
something clicked in Prentice's mind. There was a ripple of energy,
and warm, blazing flames reignited all around her. The heat raced out
into the thick sludge beyond, tearing it to pieces.

Prentice's mind started piecing itself together.

Sophie gasped and felt the cracks in her mind seal. Her consciousness
shook, but she managed to steady her emotions. She was concerned
about how easily her mind had threatened to breakâ€”if it _had_ been
the start of a breakâ€”but now was not the time. Prentice was the
priority. And although he seemed to be mentally healthy, she wasn't
sure if he was mentally stable. Probably not.

With great difficulty, Sophie wrenched herself out of Prentice's
mind.

"Sophie? Sophie, you okay?" Dex asked as Fitz squeezed her hand. For
a moment her eyes fixated on their entwined fingers. She looked away
quickly, but she must've blushed because Dex gave Fitz a resentful
look.

"Fine," she managed, choking on the words. "Check on Prentice." She
tried to move towards his sleeping form, but she fell to her knees
before she could reach the bed.

The worst migraine she had ever had flared up in her mind, worse than
the time she had cracked her head open as a five year old, and all
she could do was bend over and cradle her head between her legs. She
vaguely felt someone touch her shoulder and pull back with a sharp
intake of breath. Voices blurred into one another and the world spun
in rapid circles. A moment later a hand put a bitter serum to her
mouth, and she tilted her head back and swallowed, letting oblivion
take her.

Sophie's eyes snapped open. She was lying on a white hospital bed, in
a familiar room. She sat up, which turned out to be a horrible idea.
White spots danced at the edge of her vision, and dizziness shot
through her body. She took a few deep breaths before she could turn
to look at the wall the bed was pushed against.

Yep, there it was. The super embarrassing picture of Sophie in her
ridiculous Level Three Opening Ceremonies costume. At least she was
barely recognizable in her brown wooly fur and thick mastodon
trunk.

At least the place wasn't dubbed the Foster Center like Keefe had
wanted it to be called. She had almost forgotten about the picture
until now, but still she added Keefe and Elwin to her list of Elves
Sophie Foster Wants To Strangleâ€”

She froze. Keefe wasn't here. He was with Brant, or his mom, or some
other person that had tried to make Sophie's life miserable, probably
working on what the Neverseen had called the _Lodestar Initiative.
_

He didn't belong with those people. Those _murderers._ They had taken
Jolie, Alvar...they weren't going to take Keefe too.



Still, the determination surging through Sophie wasn't enough to
cancel out the stabbing pain of Keefe's betrayal. It hurt a thousand
times more than Alvar's deception.

And she was going to have to tell Fitz, Biana, and Dex soon, or they
were going to get suspicious. Just the thought made her reel with
nausea.

She was just going to have to cope. After all, that was what she was
always doing.

There was a rustle of covers a few meters away. Sophie turned,
startled. What she heard made her heart break into a million
peices.

"Cyrah," Prentice whispered. He was sitting up in bed, looking
horribly depressed but otherwise perfectly healthy. Sophie knew
better. He was in painâ€”and his pain was just as bad as hers.
Probably much worse.

"No," he mumbled. His eyes were lucid and filled with a deep sorrow
that melted Sophie's insides.

She froze. Would Prentice blame her for his wife's death? But it
didn't matter, because he didn't even seem to notice her.

Tears swam down Prentice's dark skin, paled a little by his time
underground, but his face screwed up into a determined expression. "I
need to see Wylie. I need to make this right."

She wondered who he was talking to. Maybe he was just speaking out
loud for the sake of his hearing his own voice. Convincing himself he
was really back.

He tried to get up, but he fell right back down. It had been more
than a decade since he had walked, and his muscles must've
deteriorated during that time. He looked so weak he could barely
move.

Sophie didn't know what she had expected from Prentice, but it
definitely wasn't this. He didn't seem at all interested in the girl
he'd risked everything for.

She was saved by Tiergan. His eyes widened as he entered the Healing
Center, and he rushed over, his intricate blue cape flying behind
him, and threw his arms around Prentice.

"You're back," he said, almost to himself. "You're actually back." He
laughed, not even bothering to act mature in front of Sophie. She had
never seen Tiergan act this way before. He wasn't his usual logical,
reassuring self-right now he was just an elf who was glad to have his
old friend back.

Prentice looked startled. He sat up frozen in bed, arms hanging
limply at his side. Whether he didn't want to return the gesture or
he couldn't Sophie wasn't sure, but she could tell his mind was in
another place.

Tiergan pulled away. "Are you alright?"



"I-I think so. It's all just so normal."

Sophie could sympathize with that statement. Even after being in a
broken mind for just a few minutes, coming back to reality made
everything seem so bright and ordinary. She could only imagine how
Prentice must feel after being trapped in the madness for over a
decade.

Finally, Prentice turned to Sophie. For a moment, his gaze was
puzzled, but then his blue eyes lit upon her brown ones. His gasp
echoed through the Healing Center. "Are youâ€”?"

"Sophie Foster," Tiergan finished for him. "Project Moonlark."

What was going on? Why didn't Prentice recognize her? Then Sophie
realized that Prentice would never have seen her before his mind was
broken. That was why he hadn't given her a second glance when he
first woke up. He had probably just thought she was a random prodigy.
After all, they were at Foxfire Academy.

Which led to the questionâ€”why were they here?

"Let's not tire out the patient," Elwin chided. Sophie's head snapped
around to see him enter the room, followed by Magnate Letoâ€¦and
Wylie Endal. "We had to bring you two here so Wylie could visit
without arising suspicion," he said as he spotted Sophie's lost
expression.

For a moment, no one spoke. Wylie stared at his incapacitated father
and Prentice's eyes fixated on his grown up son. Anger, fear, and
hope flitted across Wylie's face as he stood in the doorway,
unmoving. Sophie could almost imagine the three forces battling
inside him, struggling to escape.

Sophie bit her lip as for a moment it looked like the anger might
winâ€”but the hope was the strongest.

Wylie crossed the distance to Prentice's bed with an impressive poker
face plastered across his features. Prentice held his gaze as he
approachedâ€”and while she had no proof, Sophie was sure he was
transmitting to his son. But she didn't ask him what he'd said. After
all, that was between him and Wylie.

Sophie felt a smile tug at the corners of her mouth as Wylie dropped
his neutral expression and wrapped his arms around his father. For a
long time, the two didn't move. Tears streamed down Prentice's eyes
but for the first time since he'd woken up he was actually smiling.
Wylie's eyes were dryâ€”but she heard sniffling sounds coming from
him as if he might somehow be crying invisible tears.

And for the first time in weeks, a warm feeling spread from her heart
up to her head and down to the tip of her toes. She had ruined many
lives in the past few years. But she could live with the knowledge
that she had also fixed two.

After Elwin had ushered everybody out of the room except himself and
Tiergan (Wylie needed to return to the silver tower to divert
suspicion), Magnate Leto pulled Sophie aside to speak to her
privately. He led her to Dame Alina's officeâ€”which shocked her for



a moment until she remembered that _he_ was now the head of the
school. Locking the door swiftly, he turned to face Sophie.

"Are you alright?"

The question threw her off guard. She had expected him to bombard her
with questions about the healing the moment they were alone, so she
was surprised at the concern in his voice.

"Fine," she mumbled, even though she was pretty sure she'd have
nightmares for the rest of her life. She'd never forget the
pitch-black oblivion in Prentice's mindâ€”or even worse, the
all-encompassing hopelessness that came with it.

"You're not fine, Sophie," Magnate Leto corrected. "You've been out
for two days."

The room spun around her as the news sunk in. _Two days? _That was
forty-six hours gone, time she could've spent searching for Kenric's
cacheâ€”or for Keefe. What day was it now? Monday? Burning tears
threatened to escape her eyes, but she didn't want to cry in front of
Magnate Leto, so she punched the wall instead. She didn't even
realize she'd been channeling her frustration into energy until her
fist cracked a foot-deep hole in the wall. Sophie gritted her teeth
as pain shot through her knuckles.

There was a low sigh. She looked up to see Magnate Leto shake his
head, muttering something that sounded a whole lot like, "You
kidsâ€¦."

"Why didn't you try to wake me?"

"We did. But your mind needed time to rest after the stress of the
healing."

That did make sense. Butâ€¦.

"How come Prentice woke up at exactly the same time as me?"

"He didn't. The process of his mind piecing itself together was,
admittedly, unusually slow. Almost like some force was trying to
counter it. So we had to sedate him until he had enough time to fully
heal. That's why we held off from asking him any questions earlier,
since we weren't sure his mind was ready to relive the past."

An ominous feeling prickled at the back of Sophie's mind. She was
sure the force Magnate Leto was describing had something to do with
the strange, sludgy darkness she had almost suffocated in. It
definitely hadn't been there last time she'd probed Prentice's mind.
So when had his mind been altered?

She racked her brain and thought back to recent events, looking for
anything significant. She double-checked and then triple-checked her
memories, but each time two incidents stood out to her like a
beaconâ€”Tam's visit to the stone cottage, and the time the Council
had spent with Prentice. She hadn't seen either event and was curious
as to what had happened. But she couldn't exactly march up to the
Council and search all their memories, so that left her with
Tam.



She knew that he had done something to Prentice's mindâ€”something
Magnate Leto had referred to as "purging". Maybe it had gone wrong.
Either way, she decided she'd talk to him as soon as she
could.

"Sophie?" Magnate Leto's voice extinguished her train of thought like
a bucket of icewater. She snapped back to reality. "I know you well
enough to know that you're hiding something. Want to tell me what it
is?" A smile played at the corner of his lips.

She took a deep breath and steeled her nerves. "I _do _know
something," she admitted. "But I'm not hiding it."

She explained everything that had happened in Prentice's mind, trying
not to cringe as the terrifying memories replayed themselves in her
head. Magnate Leto seemed relaxed enough at her description of the
piercing light. But once she got to the wall of darkness the crease
between his brows furrowed deeper with every detail.

"Have you ever heard of this happening before?" she asked when she
finished telling the story.

"Unfortunately, no." The words were believable enough, but there was
an uncertainty in his eyes that made Sophie wonder if he wasn't
telling her everything_. _ "I'll have to ask the rest of the
Collective tonight when we gather forâ€¦."

The sentence died in his mouth and he looked away from her, something
Sophie had never seen him do before. Sophie glanced up at him
suspiciously. She was sure that whatever reason the Collective had
for meeting up for was definitely _not_ something she was going to
like.

"You're not going to like it," he warned, echoing Sophie's thoughts.
"But I know that if I don't tell you, you'll figure it out on your
own."

"It can't be worse than anything I've already dealt with," she
assured him.

His eyes radiated unspoken apologies as he said one of the few things
she least wanted to hear.

"We've decided to let Lord Cassius join the Black Swan."

    6. Chapter 5

**Wow, so I'm really sorry about that wait. I was on spring break,
then I kind of stopped writing for a few days, and before I knew it
it became two weeks since I'd last updated.**

**So sorry everyone. But here it is at last! Well, after
replies.**

**Replies:**

**The Glitter Ninja: Thanks! I was worried the part with Prentice in
it was too dull. And yeah, I'm a big fan of cliffhangers. But only
when I'm the one writing, not reading. Reading cliffhangers is



annoying sometimes, but that doesn't stop me from writing them!
:)**

**Swizzlespice: Thanks for the review! Glad you like the story so
far! And let me just say, your username makes me want to try eating
swizzlespice. Too bad Keeper isn't...*lowers voice into a whisper*
real.**

**Cloudjumper14: Haha, too bad! You're stuck with him until I get fed
up with him and kill him off - which I might totally do. Now I've
just gotta figure out how to write his dialogue... :/ Guess I haven't
thought this through. Anyway, thanks for the review! (Hey, that
rhymes!)**

**But What If You Fly: Yes! TEAM FOSTER-KEEFE! If Shannon doesn't put
Sophie and Keefe together, I'll die with you. It's not that I don't
like Fitz...Keefe is just a thousand times better. And that's why my
fanfic is totally going to be Foster-Keefe. I mean, there might be
some Sophitz moments, but I can only suffer through so much. Thank
you for the awesome review!**

**But. My. KNOWLEDGE: Thanks so much! Stay tuned, 'cuz this ride is
gonna get a whole lot better! *evil grin* (Oh, and sorry for the
spaces in your username, it wouldn't let me put it all together for
some reason.)**

**And here it is! WHAT YOU'VE ALL BEEN WAITING FOR!**

**Word count: 1,293**

* * *

><p><strong>Chapter Five<strong>

_"_W_HAT?"_

The words rang off of the stark white walls, sounding harsh and out
of place.

Magnate Leto sighed.

"Sophie, it's necessary for our organization. He could be
usefulâ€”"

"No," she interrupted. "You don't understand what he's like. Keefe
may have been wrong about joining the Neverseen, but he was right
about one thingâ€”you _can't_ let Lord Cassius join. He might not be
as evil as Lady Gisela, but he's close."

"You don't think your friendship with Mr Sencen has left you a
little...close minded?"

"How can you say that?" She started to shake with anger. Black fog
crept over the edge of her vision as her control dangled by a
string.

"Sophie! Calm down. I'm on your side," Magnate Leto ordered. She sank
into the cushy armchair next to her as the rage faded. Clearly she
didn't have as much control over her inflicting as she had
thought.



"Sorry," she said in a small voice.

He passed a hand over his face, looking annoyed and stressed. "I
fully understand your objections. In fact, the whole Collective
shares them, but we need to put personal grudges aside. Lord Cassius
may be intense, but his support could be crucial to our success. I
would also like you to know that this is not a permanent development.
If it doesn't work out, we can always reconsider."

Everything he was saying was logical. Still...why did it have to be
Lord Cassius?

She took a deep breath. "Fine. But this doesn't mean I trust him."
She turned to leave, but then was struck by another question. "What
about Gethen?"

"I postponed our visit until you were awake," he answered, catching
onto her meaning right away. "It can wait until tomorrowâ€”I doubt
it'll make much difference. And before you ask, we haven't made any
headway on recovering the cache. In a few days we'll have to tell the
Council. We can only lie to them for so long without running the risk
of you and your friends getting banished againâ€”or worse,
exiled."

Sophie shivered. She never wanted to visit Exile again. Two trips to
the bleak stone prison had already been way more than enough for a
lifetime, and she was sure her friends felt the same way.

"When do I have to tell them about Keefe?" she whispered, dreading
the answer. She wasn't sure if she'd meant the Council or her
friendsâ€”but either way, it wasn't going to be fun.

"I'll take care of the Council," he told her. "But informing your
friends is something you have to do yourself. They actually tried to
visit you earlier while you were still unconscious, but I sent them
back to their studies so you could have another day."

"Thanks," was all Sophie could manage. Horrible possibilities flashed
through her head. Fitz shouting, breaking things, never trusting
anyone again. Biana, frozen with grief. Cold fury brewing in Dex's
periwinkle eyes. A snorted, "I told you so," from Tam, and silence
from Linh.

Magnate Leto cleared his throat and snapped Sophie out of her
brooding. "In any case, I suggest you get going. Study Hall will be
ending soon, and trust me when I say you don't want to get caught
waiting in line for the Leapmaster."

Sophie nodded and left the room, hoping she had imagined the epic
sigh that followed her departure.

It wasn't until she was far from Magnate Leto's office that she
realized she had forgotten to tell him about the mysterious symbol
she'd seen in Prentice's mind.

_It can't be that important, _she reasoned. Still, she'd make sure to
project it onto her memory log when she got home.

She made it to the dangling crystals of the Leapmaster just as bells



chimed, signifying the end of school.

"Havenfield!" she shouted, stepping into the beam of light that
appeared from the corresponding crystal. She imagined her
concentration forming a protective bubble around her as the light
whisked her away and left her standing in front of the huge mansion
she called home.

"Sophie!" Edaline exclaimed, rushing over from the Verminion's pen.
Sophie could swear the giant mutant hamsterzilla was glaring at her
as Edaline wrapped her up in a tight hug. "Are you okay?" she asked,
pulling away and holding Sophie at arm's length.

Sophie nodded, and Edaline bit her lip. "I'm sorry we weren't with
you when you woke up. We were so worried about you. We tried to
visit, but Magnate Leto didn't want us to disturb Prentice."

"It's okay," Sophie said. And she meant it. Edaline smiled and tucked
a strand of Sophie's hair behind her ear.

"I love you."

"I love you too, Mom." The words felt so natural. It was hard to
believe that less than half a year had passed since Grady and Edaline
had adopted her. "Where's Dad?"

"He's at Everglen with Alden, but he should be back soon. Do you want
to go inside? I made Mallowmelt earlier."

Sophie's stomach growled, but she pushed away the thought of eating.
"Maybe later. I think I'm going to take a shower first."

Edaline studied her, probably wondering whether she was planning some
dangerous, illegal trip. And if she was, Sophie couldn't blame
herâ€”she couldn't deny her knack for trouble.

"Okay. And, Sophie? I just want you to know that I want to help in
any way I canâ€”even if it involves the Black Swan. _Especially _if
it involves the Black Swan. I've been thinkingâ€¦." Edaline looked
right into Sophie's eyes. "I want to join their group."

Sophie took a step back. "You do?"

"I do. After Della joined, I decided it was time to join the fight. I
can't step back and watch the Neverseen hurt you anymore, Sophie.
I've already talked to Mr. Forkle and he agreed."

Sophie couldn't decide if this was good news or bad. But what she did
know was, "I don't want to lose you."

"You won't," Edaline promised. "And it may never happen. Now that the
Council is back on our side, the rebels may not show themselves
anymore."

They both knew that the Neverseen would never back down so easily,
but it was easier to pretend otherwise.

The silence unfolded until it became uncomfortable.

"Okay," Sophie said finally, turning away. "Thank you for doing this



for me." The words didn't seem strong enough and she hesitated a
moment, wondering if there was something else she could say.

She couldn't think of anything.

So instead she entered the house and climbed the stairs to her
bedroom, which took up the entire third floor. The first thing she
did was take out the memory log stuffed among her bookshelf. Flipping
to a blank page, she tried to recall the symbol back into her
mind.

It was fuzzyâ€”so fuzzy she could barely make out the outline.

But it looked like some kind of flower. And in the center was a tiny
patch, the only part of the symbol that was clear. Or maybe it was
just because it haunted her dreams every night.

It was an eye.

Sophie gasped and stumbled back a few steps, knocking over her memory
log. But it didn't matter, because she'd seen enough. She still
didn't know what the flower symbolized, but this meant something much
more than she had thought.

It confirmed something Mr. Forkle had suspected for a long time.

It meant Prentice knew something important.

End
file.


